

# THE NEW COLD WAR IS SENDING TREMORS THROUGH NORTHEAST ASIA



This dossier was produced in collaboration with the International Strategy Center (ISC) in Seoul, South Korea, and written by Dae-Han Song. Special thanks to the members of the ISC's content team (Alice Kim, Giovani Vastida, Greg Chung, Mariam Ibrahim, Matthew Philipps, and Zoe Yungmi Blank) and to the team at Tricontinental: Institute for Social Research for the support, input, and edits that made this dossier possible.

The Hiroshima Panels were created by Japanese husband and wife Maruki Iri (1901–1995) and Maruki Toshi (1912–2000) over a thirty-two-year period to depict the horrors caused by the nuclear bombs that the United States government dropped on Hiroshima and Nagasaki in August 1945. During this period, they painted around 900 human figures representing some of the people killed in Hiroshima and Nagasaki (though the exact death count is unknown, it is estimated to be as high as 220,000). Rendered in the traditional Japanese ink wash painting style known as sumi-e, this series of fifteen folded panels carries a powerful message against war and for peace – a banner that this dossier continues to carry for the region and the world.

Credit: Maruki Gallery for the Hiroshima Panels. For captions, see page 38.

## THE NEW COLD WAR IS SENDING TREMORS THROUGH NORTHEAST ASIA



Dossier nº 76 | Tricontinental: Institute for Social Research Co-published with the International Strategy Center (South Korea) and No Cold War May 2024



On 18 August 2023, the heads of state of the United States, Japan, and South Korea gathered for a historic summit at Camp David. At the secluded US presidential retreat in Frederick County, Maryland, the three leaders announced a new agreement for 'trilateral security cooperation' in Northeast Asia, aimed principally at containing the rise of China.<sup>2</sup> Washington's previous efforts to create such a pact were unable to overcome the frayed relations between Japan and South Korea that stem from the legacy of Japanese colonialism. But this time, to pave the way for this military bloc, South Korean President Yoon Suk Yeol excused Japan from paying reparations for its colonial and war crimes.

The US-led New Cold War against China is destabilising Northeast Asia along the region's historic fault lines as part of a broader militarisation campaign that extends from Japan and South Korea, through the Taiwan Strait and the Philippines, all the way to Australia and the Pacific Islands. Backed by Washington, Japanese Prime Minister Fumio Kishida has accelerated his country's rearmament, aiming to double military spending by 2027 and acquiring long-range missiles to strike enemy targets.<sup>3</sup> Meanwhile, Korea's peace process has been derailed as the US expands its power projection in the region. Although North Korea has often been touted as the reason for increased militarisation, this has always been a fig leaf for US containment strategies – first against the Soviet Union and today against China.

In fact, the 'old' Cold War never ended in Northeast Asia, its embers still burning in the Korean Peninsula and in the Taiwan Strait. Despite the collapse of the Soviet Union and the integration of China into the global economy, the US network of bilateral military alliances that was created after World War II has kept the region divided. At the same time, alongside these fault lines of conflict, countervailing movements are fighting for peace, ecological survival, and people's well-being across Northeast Asia, from the Okinawa Islands to the buzzing metropolis of Seoul. To build a future of peace and cooperation, it is necessary to stop the US-led New Cold War and dismantle the system of bilateral alliances that have impeded justice and reconciliation in the region for over 70 years.



#### Part I: The New Cold War

#### The US Pivot to Asia

Since the international financial crash of 2008, the global order has shifted from a system firmly centred on the United States-led Group of Seven (G7) countries to one that is less unipolar, although not yet well-defined. The Western powers are mired in a crisis of leadership and legitimacy generated by the inability of the US and its allies to deal with the ongoing economic crisis (or Third Great Depression), China's economic ascendance, and the arrival of major countries of the Global South into the world's political arena, particularly through BRICS.<sup>4</sup>

In this context, the focus of US foreign policy across successive administrations has increasingly turned eastward to contest the rise of China, which Washington views as the principal threat to its global pre-eminence. The Obama administration termed this the 'Pivot to Asia', a strategic shift that was to have both economic and military dimensions. On the one hand, the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) aimed, in Obama's words, 'to make sure that the United States – and not countries like China – is the one writing this century's rules of the world's economy'. <sup>5</sup> On the other, the expansion of the US Pacific Command (later renamed the 'Indo-Pacific Command' in 2018) would place 60% of US warships in the Asia-Pacific by 2020. <sup>6</sup> It is important to note that the US began this hostile foreign policy turn despite the Chinese government indicating that it did

not seek global primacy. At its 18th National Congress in 2012, for instance, the Communist Party of China (CPC) laid out a foreign policy that sought to create 'a new type of great power relations' in which China's 'peaceful rise' would not confront the United States frontally.<sup>7</sup>

Both Donald Trump and Joe Biden, with their own characteristics, have continued Obama's Pivot to Asia, with one important difference. By the time Trump took office, it was clear that the US Congress was not going to endorse the TPP, which soon collapsed (nonetheless, the Asian countries – with China as the largest economy among them – moved ahead with the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership, signed in 2020). Trump's trade war against China substituted for Obama's multilateral economic intervention in the region as Washington adopted a more belligerent posture towards Beijing. In its *National Security Strategy* (2017), the Trump administration outlined a 'Free and Open Indo-Pacific' framework that explicitly portrayed China as a threat, alleging that the country seeks to 'challenge American power, influence, and interests, attempting to erode American security and prosperity', and, ultimately, 'shape a world antithetical to US values and interests'.

The Biden administration has deepened Trump's policy of economic protectionism (often referred to as 'decoupling') and militarism. Through wide-ranging export controls, the Biden administration has sought to restrict China's access to cutting-edge semiconductors (a linchpin of the Fourth Industrial Revolution) and related technologies while pressuring leaders in the semiconductor industry such as South Korea, Japan, Taiwan, and the Netherlands to enact

similar restrictions.<sup>10</sup> Meanwhile, with the CHIPS and Science Act (2022) Biden has sought to promote the 'reshoring' of semiconductor manufacturing to the US.<sup>11</sup> As former Pentagon official Jon Bateman said, referring to the Biden administration's policies, 'The strategic objective and political commitment are now clearer than ever. China's technological rise will be slowed at any price. ... [The US will] openly block China's path to become an advanced economic peer.'<sup>12</sup>

More alarmingly, Biden has intensified his predecessor's militarist Indo-Pacific strategy. The Biden administration has further developed the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue ('Quad'), a strategic grouping including Australia, India, Japan, and the US revived under Trump, and created new blocs such as the Australia-United Kingdom-United States (AUKUS) nuclear-powered submarine pact and the Japan-South Korea-United States (JAKUS) security partnership. These actions are escalating tensions and fuelling an arms race in Asia, especially in Northeast Asia, which contains the largest overseas US military presence in the world.<sup>13</sup>



#### **Building an Asian NATO?**

In the Asia-Pacific, the US-led 'rules-based order' is maintained through its immense overseas military presence, which extends from Hawaii and Guam up to China's coast. In Northeast Asia, this force is stationed mainly in Japan and South Korea, which together contain more than 80,000 troops and 193 US military bases and account for nearly a quarter of all US foreign bases.<sup>14</sup> Building upon this armed presence, the US trilateral military partnership with Japan and South Korea is approaching a level of commitment akin to the North Atlantic Treaty Organisation (NATO). At the conclusion of the 2023 Camp David Summit, the US, Japan, and South Korea issued a joint statement outlining their 'trilateral security cooperation'. In it, they pledged their 'commitment to consult with each other' and 'to coordinate [their] responses to regional challenges, provocations, and threats', naming China and North Korea among their 'shared concerns'. On top of this, the US 'unequivocally reaffirm[ed]' that its 'deterrence commitments' to both Japan and South Korea were 'ironclad and backed by the full range of US capabilities'. 15 As a whole, these pledges are dangerously close to the 'collective defence' principle that underpins the NATO military alliance.

The United States has been eager to downplay such comparisons, with National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan emphatically stating that the JAKUS agreement was 'explicitly not a NATO for the Pacific' and insisting that it was 'not new' in terms of US foreign policy. At the same time, however, Sullivan celebrated the partnership as a 'significant breakthrough'. Even though the JAKUS commitments to 'consult' and 'coordinate responses' may fall short of

NATO's principle of 'collective defence', US officials have nonetheless lauded the agreement as elevating 'security and broader coordination to the next level in a really fundamental way'. With all three countries pledging to protect a common set of values, identifying China as a threat, and committing to missile defence and annual trilateral exercises, the JAKUS security cooperation possesses important elements of a military alliance that could drag South Korea and Japan into a US-China conflict, particularly around Taiwan.

From a military perspective, the JAKUS pact will increase US access to the 'first island chain' off the coast of China, which stretches from Japan, through Taiwan and the Philippines, to Malaysia. During the Cold War, US officials conceptualised this 'chain' of islands as the front line in its containment strategy against the Soviet Union and China. Military exercises that previously took place on an ad hoc basis have now been institutionalised as annual, multi-domain trilateral exercises, advancing the interoperability of the three countries' militaries. 18 More broadly, the United States aims to use this trilateral alliance to preserve and strengthen its force projection into the region by targeting China's A2/AD (anti-access/anti-denial) missile system - which impedes the access and manoeuvrability of US naval ships in the region - through an Integrated Air and Missile Defence (IAMD) strategy.<sup>19</sup> China's A2/AD strategy involves the deployment of long-range missiles to deter US aircraft carriers from conducting operations near Chinese shores. To counter this, the IAMD plans to link military assets - from Terminal High Altitude Area Defence (THAAD) missiles in Korea to Japanese Aegis warships - into a unified network with 'offensive-defensive integration' to shield attack operations.<sup>20</sup> In addition, all three countries' radars would be integrated into a common US platform in Hawaii.<sup>21</sup>

The creation of this unified network has been at the heart of the US push for South Korea and Japan to establish greater security cooperation, including by sharing military intelligence through the General Security of Military Information Agreement (GSOMIA), signed in 2016. While GSOMIA was advertised as a measure aimed at countering North Korean missile activities, its comprehensive intelligence sharing means that the parties are also legally obligated to share information related to China and Russia. <sup>22</sup> Building upon the US's existing bilateral agreements with South Korea and Japan, GSOMIA has paved the way for trilateral intelligence sharing, including real-time missile-warning data. <sup>23</sup>



#### The North Korean Bogeyman

Two of the main justifications for increased US and allied military capabilities in Northeast Asia are the 'threat' posed by North Korea and the need to 'defend' Taiwan. However, it is important to note

that peace with North Korea has always been secondary to broader US containment strategies aimed at the Soviet Union and China. The US has yet to seriously pursue peace in a sustained manner with North Korea since the Korean War armistice agreement was signed in 1953. Over the decades, any breakthroughs in negotiations have been sabotaged, interrupted, and/or neglected by changes in administration. For instance, during the Clinton administration, the US and North Korea signed the Agreed Framework (1994), which nearly offered a path towards peace and denuclearisation until it was stalled by a Republican-dominated US Congress and then derailed by the neoconservatives John Bolton and Robert Joseph during the Bush Jr. administration.<sup>24</sup> This dynamic was repeated again in 2019, when talks between the US and North Korea collapsed after the Trump administration abruptly changed the terms of a potential agreement during a summit in Hanoi, Vietnam (with Bolton once again playing a key role).25

Maintaining a state of controlled tension and conflict in the Korean Peninsula serves as a useful pretext for US military activity in the region. For example, the installation of the US-owned THAAD anti-missile system in South Korea in 2017 was justified as a defensive measure against North Korean missiles, even though the chosen location prevents it from defending half of the country's population, including the Seoul metropolitan area. However, THAAD's location does allow it to peer deep into China's missile system. Through the New Cold War, the US continues to derail the pursuit of peace on the Korean Peninsula and promote sharper geopolitical divisions, with the south moving towards the United States and the north towards Russia and China.



#### The Taiwan Hot Spot

Similarly, peace has never been the US's primary objective in the Taiwan Strait. Although Beijing, Taipei, and Washington each officially recognise that the island and mainland are part of 'One China', US intervention has kept the two divided since the end of the Chinese Civil War in 1949. The most recent tensions surrounding Taiwan began in 2016 with the election of Tsai Ing-wen of the pro-US, separatist-inclined Democratic Progressive Party (DPP), which takes the position that Taiwan is a 'sovereign state' and 'is not a part of the People's Republic of China'.28 The situation has escalated under Trump and Biden alike, punctuated by a series of unprecedented, controversial visits to the island by US officials and lawmakers from both major parties. In 2020, Trump's Health and Human Services Secretary Alex Azar became the highest-ranking US cabinet official to visit Taiwan since 1979. Two years later, during the Biden administration, then Speaker of the US House of Representatives Nancy Pelosi visited the island, becoming the first sitting house speaker to do so since 1997. These meetings have provoked China to respond with large-scale military exercises, in line with its 2005 Anti-Secession Law which states that it will 'employ non-peaceful means and other necessary measures to protect China's sovereignty and territorial integrity' should 'possibilities for a peaceful reunification... be completely exhausted'.29 At the 20th National Congress of the CPC in 2022, Chinese President Xi Jinping strongly re-emphasised this stance:

> Taiwan is China's Taiwan. Resolving the Taiwan question is a matter for the Chinese, a matter that must be resolved by

the Chinese. We will continue to strive for peaceful reunification with the greatest sincerity and the utmost effort, but we will never promise to renounce the use of force, and we reserve the option of taking all measures necessary. This is directed solely at interference by outside forces and the few separatists seeking 'Taiwan independence' and their separatist activities; it is by no means targeted at our Taiwan compatriots.<sup>30</sup>

Washington's increased focus on Taiwan reflects the relative decline of the US-backed military strength on the island vis-à-vis the mainland. As noted in a 2022 report by the US Congressional Research Service, 'For decades, Taiwan's military was more advanced than China's... As China's air, naval, missile, and amphibious forces have become more capable, the balance of power across the Taiwan Strait has shifted significantly in the PRC's favour'. Presented with a much more capable China, the United States has pressured Taiwan to adopt a 'porcupine strategy', ramping up arms sales to the island to give it the capacity to inflict sufficient damage against the Chinese mainland in order to prevent Beijing from being able to attain reunification by forceful means. The strategy ultimately depends on a willingness to inflict heavy casualties and damage against the Chinese mainland and accept even greater levels of destruction for Taiwan.



#### The Threat of Military Escalation

If fears regarding potential military escalation in the New Cold War are allayed by the notion that missile defence technologies can shield the United States and its allies, a counterargument would be the porousness of missile defence systems. No matter how many resources are poured into creating radars to detect missiles and interceptors to neutralise them, the relatively cheaper cost and easier production of missiles allows the offensive country to 'simply build more missiles to overwhelm the defence'. 33 This is because defence systems require greater precision than offensive missiles, as they are tasked with shooting down a moving target in the sky. In effect, the defence must shoot down a bullet with a bullet. In fact, the Ground-Based Midcourse Defence (GMD) system, which shields the United States from missile attacks, has only been effective 55% of the time in highly scripted exercises. To reach a confidence level of 90%, the GMD system would have to fire three interceptors per incoming warhead. Across the entire US missile defence network, including shorter-range systems, the success rate in testing is still limited to approximately 80%.34 Missile defence technologies are simply incapable of completely shielding the United States, let alone Taiwan, South Korea, or Japan. As such, the only truly viable 'deterrent' is the threat of massive immediate retaliation, which risks triggering conflicts that spiral out of control and result in mutual destruction.



## Part II: The 'Old' Cold War Never Ended

The current tensions in Northeast Asia are simmering along historic fault lines riven into the region during the 'old' Cold War. On one side of the line were the United States, South Korea, Japan, and Taiwan, and on the other were the Soviet Union, China, and North Korea. To make sense of the New Cold War, it is important to understand how this history has shaped Japan, the Korean Peninsula, and Taiwan.



#### The Rearmament of Japan

In 1947, following its defeat in World War II, Japan enacted a new 'peace constitution' in which it pledged to 'forever renounce war... and the threat or use of force as a means of settling international disputes'.<sup>35</sup> However, facing the impending Chinese Revolution and fearing the spread of communism, the United States set out

to prop up Japan as an anti-communist bulwark in the region. As US State Department historians recount, 'the idea of a rearmed and militant Japan no longer alarmed US officials; instead, the real threat appeared to be the creep of communism, particularly in Asia'. Beginning with the 1951 San Francisco Peace Treaty between the Allied Powers and Japan, the US constructed a network of bilateral alliances in the region known as the San Francisco System that divided Northeast Asia along the Taiwan Strait and the Korean Peninsula. For more than seven decades, the San Francisco System has maintained regional divisions and kept aflame the embers of conflict in the Taiwan Strait and Korean Peninsula.

The chief concern of the United States was not to build a lasting peace in post-war Asia, but to increase its military strength for its war on communism. John Foster Dulles, the chief US negotiator for the San Francisco Peace Treaty, described Washington's stance in the following manner: 'Do we get the right to station as many troops in Japan as we want where we want and for as long as we want? That is the principal question'. 38 To achieve its aims, the United States obstructed the process of justice following the war, ignoring Japan's responsibility for its colonial and war crimes (including massacres, biological warfare, sexual slavery, human experimentation, and forced labour).<sup>39</sup> The treaty excused Japan from paying reparations to its greatest victims. However, absent from the 51 participants in the San Francisco Treaty negotiations were mainland China, Taiwan, and North and South Korea - all of which were subjected to Japanese occupation. In addition, numerous war criminals and high-ranking officials of the Imperial Japanese state (1868–1945) were pardoned after World War II and restored to power by the US,

which was singularly focused on strengthening its position in the Cold War.

Among them was Nobusuke Kishi, former governor of the Japanese puppet state of Manchukuo in northeast China who was known as the 'Monster of the Shōwa Era'.\* Arrested after the war as a suspected Class A war criminal, Kishi was freed and, with the backing of the US, became prime minister of Japan from 1957 to 1960.<sup>40</sup> Kishi's right-wing, nationalist Liberal Democratic Party received millions of dollars in support from the US Central Intelligence Agency during the Cold War and has ruled the country almost without interruption since 1955 (except for 1993–1994 and 2009–2012).<sup>41</sup> As the historian Andrew Levidis notes, 'A straight line runs between Kishi and the present, linking Japan's [current] conservative elite to the wartime and imperialist era'.<sup>42</sup>

By keeping the right wing in power, the United States prevented Japan from having to reckon with its imperialist past and white-washed its history in order to foster Japan's remilitarisation and strengthen the US strategic position in Asia. Since the end of World War II, the US has maintained a massive military presence in Japan, including its occupation of Okinawa from 1945 to 1972 (at which point Okinawa was returned to Japan, although the US military has maintained its presence on the island). During this time, Japan – pushed by the US – has steadily rearmed and expanded the scope of its military. Perhaps most notably:

<sup>\*</sup> The Shōwa era refers to the reign of Emperor Shōwa (1926–1989), the beginning of which marked the rise of militarism in Japan.

- In 1954, a new army was created called the Japanese Self-Defence Forces (JSDF), despite resistance from the country's war-weary population.
- In 1960, the JSDF committed to respond to attacks against the US military on Japanese territory.
- In 1992, the Japanese military began to participate in international peacekeeping missions.
- In 1997, the US and Japan adopted new guidelines allowing the JSDF to operate in 'surrounding areas'.
- In the 2000s, Japan participated in overseas military operations in Afghanistan and Iraq in support of the US.<sup>43</sup>

Today, Japan has more US military bases (120) and personnel (roughly 54,000) than any country in the world.<sup>44</sup>

Japan's remilitarisation has accelerated significantly amid the US pivot to Asia. In 2014, then Prime Minister Abe Shinzo (grandson of Nobusuke Kishi) advanced the notion of 'proactive pacifism' to re-interpret Japan's post-war constitution.\* The reinterpretation permitted the use of force by Japan in situations of 'collective

<sup>\*</sup> The 2014 reinterpretation of the post-war constitution circumvented the established process of constitutional amendment and was instead made by way of a cabinet decision. Abe's cabinet was dominated by members of the Nippon Kaigi, a far-right Japanese non-governmental organisation of which Abe himself is also a member. See Akira Kawasaki and Céline Nahory, 'Japan's Decision on Collective Self-Defence in Context', *The Diplomat*, 3 October 2014, <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2014/10/japans-decision-on-collective-self-defense-in-context/">https://thediplomat.com/2014/10/japans-decision-on-collective-self-defense-in-context/</a>.

self-defence', including when 'an armed attack against a foreign country that is in a close relationship with Japan occurs and as a result threatens Japan's survival'. <sup>45</sup> In December 2022, under Prime Minister Fumio Kishida, Japan issued a new *National Security Strategy* that named China as 'the greatest strategic challenge in ensuring the peace and security of Japan and the peace and stability of the international community'. <sup>46</sup> At the same time, Kishida overturned a cap that, since 1976, had limited military spending to 1% of the country's gross domestic product (GDP) and announced that Japan would double spending to 2% of GDP by 2027 – equal to the spending target of NATO members and one that would make Japan the third-largest military spender in the world. <sup>47</sup> In 2022, Japan's per capita military spending was already nearly double that of China, a gap that will continue to grow with Japan's increase in military spending. <sup>48</sup>



#### The Division of Korea

On 15 August 1945, immediately after Korea won its independence from Japanese colonial rule (1910–1945), the United States divided the peninsula along the 38th parallel, which would become the

Republic of Korea (ROK) in the south and then the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK) in the north. This division, which endures to this day, had no historical or material basis other than US intervention: two US colonels drew an arbitrary line on a National Geographic map and, in an instant, split one people into two. 49 Five years later, the Korean War broke out. Despite claiming to uphold liberal democratic values, the United States Army Military Government in Korea (USAMGIK) in the south refused, as the historian Bruce Cumings put it, to 'turn Korea over to the Koreans'. 50 Instead of recognising the grassroots democratic people's assemblies across the Korean Peninsula, the USAMGIK oppressed and persecuted them as communists. In an effort to inculcate market relations amongst the southern population - 'the vast majority of which consisted of poor peasants, and a tiny minority of which held most of the wealth', as Cumings wrote – the US propped up the tiny, reviled elite that had collaborated with the Japanese occupation.<sup>51</sup>

This was the backdrop for the division of the Korean Peninsula and the outbreak of the Korean War. Despite the proxy nature of the war, its horrors, deaths, and destruction created the material basis for an anti-communist ideology in the south that propped up dictators and repressed dissent for decades under the National Security Law.<sup>52</sup> Although periods of rapprochement with North Korea have diminished the polarising effectiveness of red-baiting, anti-communism continues to prevent true and open debate within South Korea. In addition, the legacy of collaboration during the colonial occupation remains unaddressed and continues to shape the south. For the 70th anniversary of Korea's liberation, the media outlet *Newstapa* released *Collaboration and Forgetting* (2015), a documentary that revealed

that, in the south, many descendants of Korean independence fighters live in poverty because their families have been stigmatised as communists, while the descendants of Japanese collaborators live off their sizeable land inheritances.\*

The JAKUS trilateral security pact is the latest chapter in this history. In the past, Japan's colonial legacy in Korea prevented such a partnership between Japan and South Korea from being realised. To get around this impediment, South Korea's conservative Yoon Suk Yeol administration waived Japan's responsibility for its crimes. For example, Yoon ignored a 2018 South Korean Supreme Court ruling that held Japanese companies such as Mitsubishi responsible for the forced labour of Koreans.<sup>53</sup> In addition, in contrast to the more balanced approach towards the United States and China taken by its predecessor (the Moon Jae-in administration), the Yoon administration has adopted a much clearer pro-US stance.\*\* The People's Power Party, to which Yoon belongs, is the latest political incarnation of South Korea's conservative movement, the roots of which

<sup>\*</sup> Of the 430 square kilometres of South Korean land that was owned by collaborationists during the Japanese occupation – equivalent to roughly two-thirds the size of Seoul – only 3% has returned to state ownership since liberation. See Kim Ri-taek, 'The Ever Persistent Cancer of Japanese Collaborators in Modern S Korean History', *The Hankyoreh*, 26 February 2019, <a href="https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english\_edition/english\_editorials/883678">https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english\_edition/english\_editorials/883678</a>.

<sup>\*\*</sup> The Moon administration committed to the 'three no's': no additional THAAD deployment, no participation in the US missile defence network, and no establishment of a trilateral military alliance with the US and Japan. The Yoon Administration, on the other hand, embraced the US's 'free and open Indo-Pacific'. Furthermore, Yoon was the first president to participate in a NATO summit. See Park Byong-su, 'South Korea's "Three No's". Announcement Key to Restoring Relations with China', *The Hankyoreh*, 2 November 2017, <a href="https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english.edition/e\_international/817213">https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english.edition/e\_international/817213</a>.

can be traced to collaboration with Japanese colonialism and the US occupation.\*



#### Taiwan, An 'Unsinkable Aircraft Carrier'

The Chinese Civil War was fought intermittently from 1927 to 1945 between the Communist Party of China (CPC) and the nationalist Kuomintang (KMT). Intent on preventing a communist victory, the US strongly backed the KMT, such as by providing more than \$2 billion in aid between 1945 and 1949.<sup>54</sup> Nonetheless, the CPC would prevail, establishing the People's Republic of China (PRC) on the mainland while the KMT fled to Taiwan, where it established a

<sup>\*</sup> The roots of the People's Power Party and broader conservative movement in South Korea can be traced back to the Park Chung-hee military dictatorship (1961–1979) and are steeped in an anti-communist ideology. Prior to Korea's liberation from Japan, Park served in the Imperial Japanese Army, helping to hunt independence fighters. Later, Japan would provide both the inspiration and the funds for Park's modernisation projects. Park's daughter, Park Geun-hye, served as South Korea's president from 2013 to 2017, when she was impeached and convicted on corruption charges. In the aftermath of this scandal, the People's Power Party was formed through the merger of multiple conservative parties, including the successor to Park Geun-Hye's Saenuri Party.

rival government-in-exile, the Republic of China (ROC). Situated roughly 150 kilometres off the coast of the mainland, Washington utilised Taiwan as a platform to apply pressure to Beijing and isolate it from the international community (for instance, from 1949–1971, the US and KMT successfully manoeuvred to exclude the PRC from the United Nations by arguing that the ROC administration in Taiwan was the sole legitimate government of the entirety of China). In fact, US officials openly referred to the island as an 'unsinkable aircraft carrier'.<sup>55</sup>

During the Cold War, the US-backed ROC established a repressive dictatorship in Taiwan, including a consecutive 38-year period of martial law from 1949–1987 known as the 'White Terror', which was marked by severe political repression, the imprisonment and torture of 140,000–200,000 people, and execution of 3,000–4,000 others. <sup>56</sup> Although Washington ended its official relations with Taiwan in the 1970s when it normalised relations with China, it has maintained 'unofficial' relations with the island, including extensive military, political, and economic ties. As part of its New Cold War, the US is ramping up its armament of Taiwan in partnership with separatist forces. <sup>57</sup> With China having made it clear that it considers Taiwan to be a 'red line issue that must not be crossed', continued US intervention threatens to ignite a major conflict in the region. <sup>58</sup>



## Part III: A Path to Peace in Northeast Asia

To prevent conflict from breaking out in Northeast Asia, it is necessary to undo the US-led system of military alliances and and the broader trend of militarisation that are escalating tensions in the region. However, to build a lasting peace, social movements and governments must also go beyond this and dismantle the underlying historic divisions sown by colonialism, the Cold War, and ongoing foreign intervention. Both Koreas must be allowed to choose their own path of peace and reconciliation. The Chinese mainland and Taiwan must be allowed to determine their future free from external interference. Japan must take responsibility for and come to terms with its imperialist past. And, above all, the US military must leave.

On 28–29 October 2023, the International Strategy Center (ISC) held an international forum titled 'Building Peace: Preventing War in Northeast Asia' featuring organisations and individuals involved in frontline struggles against US militarism.<sup>59</sup> The experiences of local grassroots movements in the region, drawn from this forum and elsewhere, help illustrate both the obstacles and potential pathways to peace.



#### Anti-Militarisation Struggles in Okinawa

The Okinawa Islands make up less than 1% of Japan's land mass but are home to 74% of the country's US military bases. <sup>60</sup> In a 2019 non-binding referendum, 72% of Okinawans voted against a proposal to build a new US military base in the Henoko-Oura Bay that would replace the Futenma Marine Corps Air Station. <sup>61</sup> This opposition is rooted in the violent history of the US occupation – including the 1995 gang rape of a twelve-year old girl by US soldiers – and Japan's history of betraying the island. For instance, Okinawan civilians were used as a shield for mainland Japan against the approaching US military in some of the bloodiest battles in the Pacific during World War II. <sup>62</sup> Okinawa was then sacrificed to US military rule so that Japan could recover its national sovereignty as part of the San Francisco Peace Treaty.

In addition to seeking peace, social movements in Okinawa are fighting against the presence of US military bases for reasons related to the environment, public health, and gender-based violence. For example, the Okinawa Environmental Justice Project is contesting the relocation of the Futenma base to the Henoko-Oura Bay coastal area given the toxic pollution produced by US military bases. Meanwhile, the struggle against the US Kadena Air Base is connected to the sexual violence perpetrated by US soldiers as well as accidents related to US aircraft flying over urban areas. Often, movements that initially emerge in response to other issues evolve into broader struggles for peace and justice.

The expansion of Japanese military spending will require the government to either increase taxes or cut social welfare, each of which risks eroding public support. To drum up support, the Japanese government has pushed for the stationing of JSDF forces in some of Okinawa's southern islands, whose populations do not share the same experiences of war or occupation, and relied on a barrage of propaganda about threats related to China, Taiwan, and North Korea. According to Hideki Yoshikawa, director of the Okinawa Environmental Justice Project Peace, grassroots organisations are responding by working to 'create a larger, more cohesive peace movement', holding events and rallies to bring together peace groups from mainland Japan and abroad. The growing JAKUS trilateral alliance has, Yoshikawa notes, 'sparked a counter-alliance among peace movements' in each of the three countries.<sup>64</sup>



#### A Peace Treaty in the Korean Peninsula

From June 2020 to July 2023, which marked the 70th anniversaries of the outbreak of the Korean War and armistice agreement, respectively, movements and peoples from South Korea and around the

world collected hundreds of thousands of signatures for a petition calling for a peace treaty to finally end the Korean War. This struggle for peace and reunification traces its lineage to the civil society efforts that culminated in the first inter-Korean summit, held from 13-15 June 2000 in Pyongyang, and the joint declaration issued by South Korean President Kim Dae-Jung and North Korean President Kim Jong-il. The meeting, which took place in North Korea under strict secrecy (to prevent US intervention), declared that peace and reunification would be achieved through the 'joint efforts of the Korean people, who are the masters of the country'. 65 The US, however, had other ideas. After the 11 September attacks on the World Trade Centre, US President George W. Bush grouped North Korea, along with Iran and Iraq, as part of the 'axis of evil', derailing the incipient peace process that had blossomed into a source of great hope for South Korea and had been supported by Bush's predecessor, Bill Clinton. This was yet another instance where peace in the Korean Peninsula was held hostage to US geopolitical interests.

In addition to these civil and diplomatic efforts to end the Korean War, the people of South Korea have continued to struggle against the US military presence on the peninsula. Since 2007, Gangjeong villagers have opposed the construction of a naval base that would station US warships in Jeju Island. As with the struggle in Okinawa's Henoko-Oura Bay, this movement initially emerged due to concerns about the environmental destruction that the construction of the base would cause but soon turned into a larger struggle against militarisation. While the anti-base movement in Jeju has diminished in size over time, it nonetheless continues, revealing how militarisation can transform affected communities into bastions for peace.



#### Peace Across the Taiwan Strait

Compared with South Korea and Japan, the peace movement in Taiwan are less developed. According to Daiwie Fu, professor at the National Yang-Ming Chao-Tong University in Taipei and a participant in ISC's international forum, Taiwan's population is roughly split on the island's international position, with 50% wanting greater alignment with the United States (of which 10% favour independence and 40% favour a pro-US status quo) and the remaining 50% preferring greater rebalancing towards China (of which 10% favour reunification and 40% favour a more neutral status quo). However, Fu noted that there is a contradiction between Taiwan's militarisation and the need for greater social spending, criticising the 'porcupine strategy' pushed by the US and embraced by Taipei for presupposing an eventual war of attrition that would kill many civilians across the Taiwan Strait.

Although the incumbent, separatist-inclined Democratic Progressive Party (DPP) won the January 2024 general election, recent polling data indicates that the views of Taiwan's population may be shifting. Whereas the 2016 and 2020 elections led to DPP majorities, the DPP's voting share dropped to 40% in the 2024 elections, down seventeen points from 2020. Meanwhile, the more Beijing-friendly opposition parties – the KMT and Taiwan People's Party – together won 60% of the vote in 2024. In addition, in the run up to the election, the American Portrait survey found that only 34% of Taiwan's population felt that the US was a trustworthy country, an eleven-point drop from 2021, with some commentators pointing to war in Ukraine as having damaged the US's credibility. 66



#### A Proposal for the Peace Movement

The United States is waging a New Cold War against China to maintain its global primacy and the 'rules-based order' that it has constructed. While these 'rules' are often equated with the principles of the United Nations Charter, the two are not the same. <sup>67</sup> Whereas the UN Charter reflects the consensus of its 193 member states, the 'rules' of the 'rules-based order' are not derived from international law; rather they are imposed by the US to serve its national interests. On this point, a 2022 report by the Council on Foreign Relations observed that 'the United States has one of the worst records of any country in ratifying human rights and environmental treaties'. <sup>68</sup>

The inhumanity of the 'rules-based order' has been on full display during Israel's genocide against Palestinians in Gaza, which has received complete backing from the United States. Above all, it is not human rights, justice, or freedom that this order seeks to uphold, but a world that is dominated by the US and undergirded by a global network of over 900 US military bases – several hundred of which surround China.<sup>69</sup>

The seismic shifts that are taking place in Northeast Asia are pushing the region towards war. During these times, peace movements in the region must unite under a common set of demands and principles, including the following:

1. **End JAKUS security cooperation.** Multilateral military agreements that isolate or target other countries, by their nature, tend to divide regions into opposing blocs or camps,

- promoting tensions and military spending. The trilateral pact between the US, Japan, and South Korea is no different.
- 2. End US war games. While labelled as 'routine', these military exercises are hostile and provocative. For example, joint war games between the US and South Korea have rehearsed the launching of nuclear strikes against North Korea, 'decapitation' of its leadership, and a full-scale invasion. Meanwhile, US war games with Australia and the Philippines have rehearsed long-range strikes against the Chinese mainland. These hawkish activities close the door on diplomatic openings and leave targeted countries with no real choice but to mobilise their militaries in response.
- 3. **End US intervention.** For more than seventy years, the US has fanned the flames of conflict in Northeast Asia, particularly in the Korean Peninsula and Taiwan Strait. Across the Asia-Pacific, peoples of the region must be allowed to determine their futures and paths to peace, free from foreign interference and militarism.
- 4. **Support each other's struggles.** The struggle for peace in Northeast Asia must be regional. While it is easy to be absorbed in the immediate demands of one's local struggle, the issues facing the region are interconnected. Addressing them requires a long-term vision and a commitment to strengthen all of these struggles. This requires organisations to actively participate in campaigns and struggles across the region, not just in one's own country, such as the annual peace march in Okinawa that takes place each May,

- commemorations of the 15 June 2000 inter-Korean summit, and other initiatives.
- 5. Support frontline struggles. While war and militarisation might seem abstract and distant from daily life, they are concrete and immediate for those living near the frontline sites of struggle, such as Kadena Air Base and Henoko Bay (in Okinawa) and the THAAD installation in Soseong-ri and naval base in Jeju (in South Korea). Struggles in these locations that in large part began as a response to the immediate, local impact that people felt in their daily lives offer foci of resistance that transform those involved and the broader public.

We are living in perilous times. It is imperative that we find common ground and understanding so that we can work together on tactical and strategic objectives. Our ability to do so will determine whether or not we can prevent war and achieve peace in the region and world, allowing us to turn our focus towards improving the well-being of people and the planet.





## **Captions**

- **Page 4:** Iri and Toshi Maruki, *I Ghosts*, 1950, from The Hiroshima Panels. Sumi ink and charcoal or conté on paper, 180 × 720 cm.
- **Page 7:** Iri and Toshi Maruki, *II Fire*, 1950, from The Hiroshima Panels. Sumi ink, pigment, glue, charcoal or conté on paper, 180 × 720 cm.
- Page 11: Iri and Toshi Maruki, *III Water*, 1950, from The Hiroshima Panels. Sumi ink, charcoal or conté on paper, 180 × 720 cm.
- **Page 13:** Iri and Toshi Maruki, *IV Rainbow*, 1951, from The Hiroshima Panels. Sumi ink, pigment, glue, and charcoal or conté on paper, 180 × 720 cm.
- **Page 15:** Iri and Toshi Maruki, *V Boys and Girls*, 1951, from The Hiroshima Panels. Sumi ink, charcoal or conté on paper, 180 × 720 cm.
- **Page 17:** Iri and Toshi Maruki, *VI Atomic Desert*, 1952, from The Hiroshima Panels. Sumi ink, pigment, glue, charcoal or conté on paper, 180 × 720 cm.
- **Page 18:** Iri and Toshi Maruki, *VII Bamboo Grove*, 1954, from The Hiroshima Panels. Sumi ink, charcoal or conté on paper, 180 × 720 cm.
- **Page 19:** Iri and Toshi Maruki, *VIII Relief*, 1954, from The Hiroshima Panels. Sumi ink, pigment, glue, charcoal or conté on paper, 180 × 720 cm.
- Cover and Page 23: Iri and Toshi Maruki, *IX Yaizu*, 1955, from The Hiroshima Panels. Sumi ink, pigment, glue, charcoal or conté on paper, 180 × 720 cm.
- **Page 26:** Iri and Toshi Maruki, X *Petition*, 1955, from The Hiroshima Panels. Sumi ink, pigment, glue, charcoal or conté on paper,  $180 \times 720$  cm.
- **Page 28:** Iri and Toshi Maruki, *XI Mother and Child*, 1959, from The Hiroshima Panels. Sumi ink, pigment, glue, charcoal or conté on paper, 180 × 720 cm.
- Page 30: Iri and Toshi Maruki, XII Floating Lanterns, 1968, from The Hiroshima Panels. Sumi ink, pigment, glue, charcoal or conté on paper, 180 × 720 cm.
- Page 31: Iri and Toshi Maruki, XIII Death of the American Prisoners of War, 1971, from The Hiroshima Panels. Sumi ink on paper, 180 × 720 cm.
- **Page 33:** Iri and Toshi Maruki, *XIV Crows*, 1972, from The Hiroshima Panels. Sumi ink on paper,  $180 \times 720$  cm.
- Page 34 and 37: Iri and Toshi Maruki, XV Nagasaki, 1982, from The Hiroshima Panels. Sumi ink, pigment, glue, charcoal or conté on paper, 180 × 720 cm.

#### Notes

- 1 Alex Wellerstein, 'Counting the dead at Hiroshima and Nagasaki', Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, 4 August 2020, https://thebulletin.org/2020/08/countingthe-dead-at-hiroshima-and-nagasaki/.
- 2 'The Spirit of Camp David: Joint Statement of Japan, the Republic of Korea, and the United States', The White House, 18 August 2023, <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/08/18/the-spirit-of-camp-david-joint-statement-of-japan-the-republic-of-korea-and-the-united-states/">https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/08/18/the-spirit-of-camp-david-joint-statement-of-japan-the-republic-of-korea-and-the-united-states/</a>.
- 3 Mike Yeo, 'New Japanese Strategy to up Defence Spending, Counterstrike Purchases', *Defence News*, 20 December 2022, <a href="https://www.defensenews.com/global/asia-pacific/2022/12/20/new-japanese-strategy-to-up-defense-spending-counterstrike-purchases/">https://www.defensenews.com/global/asia-pacific/2022/12/20/new-japanese-strategy-to-up-defense-spending-counterstrike-purchases/</a>
- 4 For more on the Third Great Depression, see Tricontinental: Institute for Social Research, *The World in Economic Depression: A Marxist Analysis of Crisis*, notebook no. 4, 10 October 2023, <a href="https://thetricontinental.org/dossier-notebook-4-economic-crisis/">https://thetricontinental.org/dossier-notebook-4-economic-crisis/</a>; for more on the Global North economies and contemporary imperialism, see Tricontinental: Institute for Social Research, <a href="https://thetricontinental.org/studies-on-contemporary-dilemmas-4-hyper-imperialism/">https://thetricontinental.org/studies-on-contemporary-dilemmas-4-hyper-imperialism/</a>.
- 5 'President Obama: "Writing the Rules for 21st Century Trade", The White House, 18 February 2015, <a href="https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/blog/2015/02/18/president-obama-writing-rules-21st-century-trade">https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/blog/2015/02/18/president-obama-writing-rules-21st-century-trade</a>.
- 6 'Leon Panetta: US to Deploy 60% of Navy Fleet to Pacific', *BBC News*, 2 June 2012, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-18305750">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-18305750</a>.
- 7 Ren Xiao, 'Modeling a "New Type of Great Power Relations": A Chinese Viewpoint', *The Asan Forum*, 4 October 2013, <a href="https://theasanforum.org/modeling-a-new-type-of-great-power-relations-a-chinese-viewpoint/">https://theasanforum.org/modeling-a-new-type-of-great-power-relations-a-chinese-viewpoint/</a>.

- 8 For more on trade wars, see Tricontinental: Institute for Social Research, The Imperialism of Finance Capital and 'Trade Wars', dossier no. 7, 5 August 2018 <a href="https://thetricontinental.org/the-imperialism-of-finance-capital-and-trade-wars/">https://thetricontinental.org/the-imperialism-of-finance-capital-and-trade-wars/</a>.
- 9 Donald J. Trump, National Security Strategy of the United States of America (Washington, DC: The White House, 2017), https://trumpwhitehouse. archives.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf.
- Sujai Shivakumar, Charles Wessner, and Thomas Howell, 'Balancing the Ledger: Export Controls on US Chip Technology to China', Center for Strategic and International Studies, 21 February 2024, <a href="https://www.csis.org/analysis/balancing-ledger-export-controls-us-chip-technology-china">https://www.csis.org/analysis/balancing-ledger-export-controls-us-chip-technology-china</a>.
- 11 Mary Lovely, 'US CHIPS Act Threatens to Hollow out Asian Semiconductor Industry', East Asia Forum Quarterly 15, no. 4 (November 2023), <a href="https://eastasiaforum.org/2023/11/26/us-chips-act-threatens-to-hollow-out-asian-semiconductor-industry/">https://eastasiaforum.org/2023/11/26/us-chips-act-threatens-to-hollow-out-asian-semiconductor-industry/</a>.
- 12 Jon Bateman, 'Biden Is All-In on Taking Out China, Whatever the Consequences', *Foreign Policy*, 12 October 2022, <a href="https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/10/12/biden-china-semiconductor-chips-exports-decouple/">https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/10/12/biden-china-semiconductor-chips-exports-decouple/</a>.
- 13 Mohammed Hussein and Mohammed Haddad, 'US Military Presence around the World', Al Jazeera, 10 September 2021, https://www.aljazeera. com/news/2021/9/10/infographic-us-military-presence-around-the-world-interactive.
- 14 Hussein and Haddad, 'US Military Presence around the World'.
- 15 'The Spirit of Camp David'.
- 'Press Gaggle by National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan', The White House, 18 August 2023, <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/08/18/press-gaggle-by-national-security-advisor-jake-sullivan-thurmont-md/">https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/08/18/press-gaggle-by-national-security-advisor-jake-sullivan-thurmont-md/</a>.
- 17 Justin Katz, 'US-Japan-ROK to Make "Pledge" to Consult Each Other in Security Crises', *Breaking Defence*, 18 August 2023, <a href="https://breakingdefense.">https://breakingdefense.</a>

- sites.breakingmedia.com/2023/08/us-japan-rok-to-make-pledge-to-consult-each-other-in-security-crises/.
- 'US, Japan, Republic of Korea Conduct Trilateral Aerial Exercise', United States Indo-Pacific Command, 22 October 2023, <a href="https://www.pacom.mil/Media/News/Spotlight/Article/3564925/us-japan-republic-of-korea-conduct-trilateral-aerial-exercise/">https://www.pacom.mil/Media/News/Spotlight/Article/3564925/us-japan-republic-of-korea-conduct-trilateral-aerial-exercise/</a>.
- 19 Lynn Savage, 'US INDOPACOM's Integrated Air and Missile Defence Vision 2028: Integrated Deterrence toward a Free and Open Indo-Pacific', Journal of Indo-Pacific Affairs, January 2022, https://media.defense.gov/2022/ Jan/27/2002929057/-1/-1/1/JIPA%20-%20SAVAGE.PDF.
- 20 'INDOPACOM IAMD Vision 2028', United States Indo-Pacific Command, 3 November 2021, <a href="https://community.apan.org/wg/pic/philippines-pic-portal/m/documents/396455">https://community.apan.org/wg/pic/philippines-pic-portal/m/documents/396455</a>.
- 21 Gabriel Dominguez, 'Japan, US, South Korea to Share Missile-Warning Data', *The Japan Times*, 13 November 2023, <a href="https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2023/11/13/japan/politics/japan-us-south-korea-trilateral-analysis/">https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2023/11/13/japan/politics/japan-us-south-korea-trilateral-analysis/</a>.
- 22 'GSOMIA vs TISA: What is the Big Deal?', Pacific Forum, 11 February 2020, https://pacforum.org/publications/yl-blog-19-gsomia-vs-tisa-what-is-the-big-deal/.
- 23 Dominguez, 'Japan, US, South Korea to Share Missile-Warning Data'.
- 24 Siegfried Hecker, Hinge Points: An Inside Look at North Korea's Nuclear Program, (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2023), 77, 86.
- Yeon-cheol Seong, 'Bolton Sabotaged the Korean Peninsula Peace Process at Every Opportunity', The Hankyoreh, 24 June 2020, <a href="https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/PRINT/950798.html">https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/PRINT/950798.html</a>.
- 26 Chery Kang, "THAAD" Anti-Missile System Can't Protect South Korea from Missile Attacks by Itself', CNBC, 11 September 2017, <a href="https://www.cnbc.com/2017/09/11/south-korea-missile-defense-thaad-system-cant-do-the-job-alone.html">https://www.cnbc.com/2017/09/11/south-korea-missile-defense-thaad-system-cant-do-the-job-alone.html</a>.

- 27 Adam Taylor, 'Why China Is So Mad about THAAD, a Missile Defence System Aimed at Deterring North Korea', The Washington Post, 7 March 2017, <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2017/03/07/why-china-is-so-mad-about-thaad-a-missile-defense-system-aimed-at-deterring-north-korea/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2017/03/07/why-china-is-so-mad-about-thaad-a-missile-defense-system-aimed-at-deterring-north-korea/</a>.
- 28 Democratic Progressive Party of Taiwan, 'Party Platform', accessed 9 April 2024, <a href="https://www.dpp.org.tw/en/upload/download/Party\_Platform.pdf">https://www.dpp.org.tw/en/upload/download/Party\_Platform.pdf</a>.
- 29 'Anti-Secession Law (Full Text)', Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the United States, 15 March 2005, <a href="http://us.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/zt/twwt/200503/t20050315">http://us.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/zt/twwt/200503/t20050315</a> 4912997.htm.
- 30 Xi Jinping, 'Hold High the Great Banner of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics and Strive in Unity to Build a Modern Socialist Country in All Respects: Report to the 20th National Congress of the Communist Party of China', 16 October 2022, <a href="https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/zxxx">https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/zxxx</a> 662805/202210/t20221025 10791908.html.
- 31 Susan V. Lawrence and Caitlin Campbell, 'Taiwan: Political and Security Issues' (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 4 April 2022), <a href="https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF10275/57">https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF10275/57</a>.
- 32 Siddarth Kaushal, 'US Weapons Sales to Taiwan: Upholding the Porcupine Strategy', Royal United Services Institute, 8 December 2020, <a href="https://rusi.org/explore-our-research/publications/commentary/us-weapons-sales-taiwan-upholding-porcupine-strategy">https://rusi.org/explore-our-research/publications/commentary/us-weapons-sales-taiwan-upholding-porcupine-strategy</a>.
- 33 'GMD: Frequently Asked Questions', Center for Arms Control and Non-Proliferation, accessed 6 March 2024, <a href="https://armscontrolcenter.org/issues/missile-defense/gmd-frequently-asked-questions/">https://armscontrolcenter.org/issues/missile-defense/gmd-frequently-asked-questions/</a>.
- 34 'GMD: Frequently Asked Questions'.
- 35 'The Constitution of Japan', Prime Minister's Office of Japan, 1947, <a href="https://japan.kantei.go.jp/constitution\_and\_government\_of\_japan/constitution\_e.">https://japan.kantei.go.jp/constitution\_and\_government\_of\_japan/constitution\_e.</a> html.

- 'Occupation and Reconstruction of Japan, 1945-52', United States Department of State, Office of the Historian, accessed 10 April 2024, <a href="https://history.state.gov/milestones/1945-1952/japan-reconstruction">https://history.state.gov/milestones/1945-1952/japan-reconstruction</a>.
- 37 San Francisco Peace Treaty Project, accessed 10 April 2024, <a href="http://www.sfpeacetreaty.org/">http://www.sfpeacetreaty.org/</a>.
- 38 Foreign Relations of the United States, 1951: Asia and the Pacific, Volume VI, Part 1 (Washington, DC: US Government Printing Office, 1977), 812, https://books.google.ca/books?id=gm5NEc9kWSEC&pg=PA812#v=onepage&q&f=false.
- 39 For further reading on the role of the United States in rehabilitating war criminals in Japan, see Jeanne Guillemin, *Hidden Atrocities: Japanese Germ Warfare and American Obstruction of Justice at the Tokyo Trial* (Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 2017).
- 40 Andrew Levidis, 'The End of the Kishi Era', East Asia Forum Quarterly 14, no. 3 (July–September 2022), <a href="https://eastasiaforum.org/2022/09/13/the-end-of-the-kishi-era/">https://eastasiaforum.org/2022/09/13/the-end-of-the-kishi-era/</a>.
- 41 Tim Weiner, 'CIA Spent Millions to Support Japanese Right in 50's and 60's', The New York Times, 9 October 1994, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/1994/10/09/world/cia-spent-millions-to-support-japanese-right-in-50-s-and-60-s.html">https://www.nytimes.com/1994/10/09/world/cia-spent-millions-to-support-japanese-right-in-50-s-and-60-s.html</a>.
- 42 Levidis, 'The End of the Kishi Era'.
- 43 Lindsay Maizland and Nathanael Cheng, 'The US-Japan Security Alliance', Council on Foreign Relations, 4 November 2021, <a href="https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/us-japan-security-alliance">https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/us-japan-security-alliance</a>.
- 44 Hussein and Haddad, 'US Military Presence around the World'.
- 45 'Cabinet Decision on Development of Seamless Security Legislation to Ensure Japan's Survival and Protect Its People', Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, 1 July 2014, <a href="https://www.mofa.go.jp/fp/nsp/page23e\_000273.html">https://www.mofa.go.jp/fp/nsp/page23e\_000273.html</a>.
- 46 National Security Strategy of Japan (Tokyo: The Government of Japan, 2022), https://www.cas.go.jp/jp/siryou/221216anzenhoshou/national\_security\_strategy\_2022\_pamphlet-e.pdf.

- 47 Yeo, 'New Japanese Strategy'.
- 48 Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, 'SIPRI Military Expenditure Database', accessed 10 April 2024, <a href="https://milex.sipri.org/sipri">https://milex.sipri.org/sipri</a>.
- 49 Michael Fry, 'National Geographic, Korea, and the 38th Parallel', *National Geographic*, 8 May 2013, <a href="https://www.nationalgeographic.com/science/article/130805-korean-war-dmz-armistice-38-parallel-geography">https://www.nationalgeographic.com/science/article/130805-korean-war-dmz-armistice-38-parallel-geography</a>.
- 50 Bruce Cumings, Korea's Place in the Sun: A Modern History (New York: WW Norton & Company, 2005), 200.
- 51 Cumings, Korea's Place in the Sun, 193.
- 52 Kim-Hwang Kyung-san, 'Peace, A New Beginning National Security Law, Our Task Ahead', The International Strategy Center, 7 June 2018, <a href="https://www.goisc.org/englishblog/2018/6/7/peace-a-new-beginning-national-security-law-our-task-ahead">https://www.goisc.org/englishblog/2018/6/7/peace-a-new-beginning-national-security-law-our-task-ahead</a>.
- Lee Je-Hun, 'Yoon Suk-Yeol's Plan for Forced Labor Compensation Is a Complete Victory for Japan', *The Hankyoreh*, 6 March 2023, <a href="https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english.edition/e\_national/1082375">https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english.edition/e\_national/1082375</a>.
- 54 United States Department of State, *The China White Paper, August 1949*, ed. Lyman P. Van Slyke (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1967).
- 55 'National Affairs: An Unsinkable Aircraft Carrier', Time, 4 September 1950, https://content.time.com/time/subscriber/article/0,33009,856644,00.html.
- 'Teaching Human Rights through Documentaries', Ministry of Culture (Taiwan), 20 April 2014, <a href="https://www.moc.gov.tw/en/information\_196">https://www.moc.gov.tw/en/information\_196</a>, 75811.html.
- 57 Rupert Wingfield-Hayes, 'The US Is Quietly Arming Taiwan to the Teeth', BBC News, 5 November 2023, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-67282107">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-67282107</a>.
- 58 No Cold War, 'Taiwan Is a Red Line Issue', briefing no. 6, 9 February 2023, https://thetricontinental.org/newsletterissue/taiwan/.

- 59 'Building Peace: Preventing War in Northeast Asia', International Strategy Center, 28–29 October 2023, available at <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ep4sMtZz5cE">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ep4sMtZz5cE</a>.
- 60 Maia Hibbett, 'In Their Fight to Stop a New US Military Base, Okinawans Confront Two Colonizers', *The Nation*, 16 May 2019, <a href="https://www.thenation.com/article/archive/okinawa-japan-us-military/">https://www.thenation.com/article/archive/okinawa-japan-us-military/</a>.
- 61 Hibbett, 'In Their Fight'.
- 62 Dae-Han Song, 'Okinawa: A Bastion for Peace?', CounterPunch, 6 October 2023, https://www.counterpunch.org/2023/10/06/okinawa-a-bastion-for-peace/.
- 63 'About the Project', Okinawa Environmental Justice Project, accessed 11 April 2024, <a href="https://okinawaejp.blogspot.com/p/about-project.html">https://okinawaejp.blogspot.com/p/about-project.html</a>.
- 64 Song, 'Okinawa'.
- 65 'South-North Joint Declaration', United Nations Peacemaker, 15 June 2000, https://peacemaker.un.org/koreadprk-southnorthdeclaration.
- 66 Chi Hui Lin, 'Taiwan Poll Shows Dip in US Trust amid Growing Concern over China', *The Guardian*, 23 November 2023, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/nov/23/taiwan-poll-shows-dip-in-us-trust-amid-growing-concern-over-china">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/nov/23/taiwan-poll-shows-dip-in-us-trust-amid-growing-concern-over-china</a>.
- 67 For more on the 'rules-based order' and the UN system, see Tricontinental: Institute for Social Research, *Sovereignty, Dignity, and Regionalism in the New International Order*, dossier no. 62, 14 March 2023, <a href="https://thetricontinental.org/dossier-regionalism-new-international-order/">https://thetricontinental.org/dossier-regionalism-new-international-order/</a>.
- 68 Anya Wahal, 'On International Treaties, the United States Refuses to Play Ball', Council on Foreign Relations, 7 January 2022, <a href="https://www.cfr.org/blog/international-treaties-united-states-refuses-play-ball">https://www.cfr.org/blog/international-treaties-united-states-refuses-play-ball</a>.
- 69 Tricontinental: Institute for Social Research, *The Churning of the Global Order*, dossier no. 72, 23 January 2024, <a href="https://thetricontinental.org/dossier-72-the-churning-of-the-global-order/">https://thetricontinental.org/dossier-72-the-churning-of-the-global-order/</a>; Hussein and Haddad, 'US Military Presence around the World'.









This publication is issued under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International (CC BY-NC 4.0) license. The human-readable summary of the license is available at <a href="https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/">https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/</a>.



Tricontinental: Institute for Social Research is an international, movement-driven institution focused on stimulating intellectual debate that serves people's aspirations.

www.thetricontinental.org

Instituto Tricontinental de Investigación Social es una institución promovida por los movimientos, dedicada a estimular el debate intelectual al servicio de las aspiraciones del pueblo.

www.eltricontinental.org

Instituto Tricontinental de Pesquisa Social é uma instituição internacional, organizada por movimentos, com foco em estimular o debate intelectual para o serviço das aspirações do povo.

www.otricontinental.org